
Meeting Minutes
THE REGULAR MEETING of the PLANNING BOARD of the Town of Cortlandt was conducted at the Town Hall, 1 Heady St., Cortlandt Manor, NY on Tuesday, February 5th, 2013.  The meeting was called to order, and began with the Pledge of Allegiance.

Loretta Taylor, Chairperson presided and other members of the Board were in attendance as follows:




Thomas A. Bianchi, Board Member (absent)



Steven Kessler, Board Member 



Robert Foley, Board Member 
Jeff Rothfeder, Board Member 
Peter Daly, Board Member 


ALSO PRESENT:




John J. Klarl, Esq., Deputy Town Attorney

 



Ed Vergano, Town Engineer (absent)



Chris Kehoe, Deputy Director for Planning  

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated we are one member short until a new member is appointed.


*



*



*
CHANGES TO THE AGENDA

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated there will be one change to the agenda under ‘old business’ item PB 25-05 has been removed from the agenda.   May I have a motion?

Mr. Steven Kessler so moved.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 



*



*



*
ADOPTION OF THE MINUTES OF THE MEETINGS OF JANUARY 8, 2013
Ms. Loretta Taylor asked can I get a motion please to adopt the minutes for January 8th?
So moved, seconded.

Mr. Robert Foley stated I have a correction on one page.

With all in favor saying "aye." 



*



*



*
CORRESPONDENCE
PB 21-08    a.
Letter dated January 23, 2013 from Ralph G. Mastromonaco, P.E. requesting the 2nd 90-day time extension of Final Plat approval for the Nida Subdivision located on the northeast corner of Albany Post Road (Route 9A) and Baltic Place.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated Madame Chairman I move that we adopt Resolution 7-13 approving the extension.
Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

                   b.
Receive and File the 2012 Annual Report

Mr. Steven Kessler stated Madame Chairman I move that we receive and file the annual report.
Seconded, with all in favor saying "aye." 



*



*



*
OLD BUSINESS 

PB 2-12      a.
Application of Toll Brothers Inc., as contract vendee for the property of RPA Associates, LLP for Preliminary and Final Plat Approval for changes to Section III and Section IV of the Valeria Subdivision for an amendment to approved Lots 25-35, 44-49, 97-99, 119-122 and 139-147 (a 
total of 33 of the 147 approved lots) and for approval of revised architecture as shown on a 42 page set of drawings entitled “Valeria” prepared by Joseph Riina, P.E dated December 2012 (see prior PB 7-10)

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated as you remember at the work session, representatives of Toll Brothers were there.  They were told that there would be no action tonight, it would be referred back.  The ARC has pretty much firmed up a meeting for Thursday, February 21st in Town Hall to meet with representatives of Toll Brothers.  That will be a more formal meeting than the ARC typically has so we’ll put something on the website about that and then hopefully the ARC will have a report or comments for you at your March meeting.
Mr. Steven Kessler asked is that just a work session?  Is there a public…

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded all meetings – this happened once at the Open Space Committee – all meetings are public.  Typically, no one really comes to those meetings but it will be here at Town Hall and I’ll have to talk to Art Clemens what he wants to do about it.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked is it a public comment meeting also?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded that’s up to him. It’s a public meeting but it’s not a public comment meeting.

Mr. John Klarl stated it’s an advisory council so that the Chairperson kind of controls it.

Mr. Robert Foley asked so this would go to public comment with a hearing?  What did we discuss at the work session?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded there’s no hearing yet.  It’s just referred back.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked but when it comes to us, it’ll be a public hearing?
Mr. Chris Kehoe responded when it comes back to you then you have to schedule a public hearing.

Mr. Robert Foley stated eventually there would be a – okay.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated we’re just discussing your case and that as you’re aware that there will be no action taken tonight.  The ARC is firming up their meeting for Thursday the 21st and then the Planning Board will wait for any comments from the ARC.  Hopefully they’ll have them in time at the March meeting and be able to schedule a public hearing.

Mr. Fitzpatrick of Toll Brothers stated that’s the plan.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked do you have anything further to comment?

Mr. Fitzpatrick responded no, I thought it was going to be more of just watching than participating.

Mr. Robert Foley stated Madame Chairwoman I make a motion that we refer this back and await word from the AARC meeting on February 21st.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

Mr. Fitzpatrick stated we’ll see you in about a month.

PB 23-08    b.
Application of John P. Alfonzetti, P.E., for the property of Angelo Cipriano, for Final Plat approval for a 4 lot major subdivision of 9.25 acres of property located at the end of Joseph Wallace Drive as shown on a Final Plat entitled “Subdivision Plat for Mountain View Estates” prepared by John Muldoon, PLS, latest revision dated December 21, 2012 and on an 8 page set of drawings entitled “Integrated Plat Plan” prepared by John Alfonzetti, P.E latest revision dated December 3, 2012.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated as you’re aware, this got preliminary approval.  The Plat has now been signed by the Health Department.  He’s making an application for final approval.  You’ll also remember this was the one with the trees and the detention basin.  He was given permission to cut the driveway into the lot so there’s been work going on at the site.  This should be placed on the March agenda for final approval.
Mr. Peter Daly asked we’re approving the final plat right?

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded yes.

Mr. Peter Daly stated Madame Chair I move that we adopt this final plat…

Mr. Steven Kessler stated no, prepare Resolution.

Mr. Peter Daly stated that we draw up a Resolution for final plat approval for next March.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 



*



*



*
NEW BUSINESS 

PB 1-13      a.
Application of Yeshiva Ohr Hameir for a renewal of a Special Permit for a University, College or Seminary for property located at 141 Furnace Woods Road as described in a letter dated January 10, 2013 from David Steinmetz, Esq. and as shown on a 3 page set of drawings entitled “Site Plan” prepared by Ciarcia Engineering, P.C. latest revision dated July 25, 2012 (see prior PB 7-09).
Rabbi Yakov Rothberg stated our attorney, Dan Richmond, just called in.  He was stuck in – there was an accident on 9A and he’s been stuck in traffic.  He’ll be here in about five minutes.  I don’t know if you want to wait or if you want…

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated so we’ll hold that particular item in abeyance and move on to the second item under ‘old business.’



*



*



*
Mr. Daniel Richmond stated Madame Chair, first of all I’d like to thank you for accommodating us, apparently there was a traffic accident on Route 9A which caused some delay and I appreciate your consideration.  Good evening Madame Chair, members of the Board.  My name is Daniel Richmond for the record and I’m with the law firm of Zarin and Steinmetz on behalf of Yeshiva Ohr Hameir.  With me this evening are Dan Ciarcia, the project’s engineer, Yakov Rothberg, the executive director of the Yeshiva and David Wald, the Yeshiva’s committee liaison.  As your Board is aware, the Yeshiva has operated as a religious educational institution on this property, on Furnace Woods Road since 1985.  We’re before you this evening on a request for a renewal of its existing Special Permit.  The Yeshiva, as the Board is aware, is presently engaged in a comprehensive rehabilitation effort of its facility.  The proposed renovation and rehabilitation is entirely consistent with the existing use which was recognized in a memorandum to your Board of April 5th, 2007 from James Flandreau which concluded that the Yeshiva Ohr Hameir is deemed under the Town Zoning Ordinance to have been granted a Special Permit as of 1994.  The Yeshiva’s initially commenced seeking approvals from your Town for its rehabilitation efforts in 2006 and the original application, as you will recall, was for Site Plan Approval which contemplated connecting the Yeshiva to existing sewer service in the area by letter dated August 2007.  Under full reservation of rights, the Yeshiva requested that the Town Board grant it a Special Permit to approve rehabilitation and continue its existing operations as a University, College or Seminary under section 307-50 of the Town Code.  During this process and following discussions with the Town, the Yeshiva modified its plan to include the development of a waste water treatment facility.  After a lengthy and thorough review process which included multiple public hearings, your Board by Resolution 01-10 adopted in January of 2010 granted the Yeshiva a Special Permit, Wetland Permit, Tree Removal Permit and Site Development Plan.  In that Resolution your Board established that the Special Permit, that Special Permit approval would expire within three years from the date of the adoption by which time the Yeshiva was required to submit a renewal application which is why we are before you this evening.  At the time of the original application certain Board members suggested that notwithstanding the approval of the Yeshiva consider eliminating the water treatment plant in favor of connecting the Yeshiva to the sewer lines in the area.  The Yeshiva undertook this analysis in good faith and confirmed that it was in fact feasible to connect the Yeshiva to local sewer services.  Accordingly, last year, as you will recall, the Yeshiva requested that your Board amend its Site Plan Approval to eliminate the waste water treatment plant and permit the construction of an on-site pump station for a sewer lines that would be installed within the municipal right-of-way.  Accordingly, following additional review process and additional public hearing, by Resolution #18-12 adopted in July 2012 by your Board, your Board granted the Yeshiva of amended Site Development Plan Approval, Wetland Permit and Steep Slope Permit, Tree Removal Permit to allow for the elimination of the waste water treatment plant and to permit to connect to the existing sewer service.  Notably, that amended Site Plan eliminates any direct wetland impact from the project and also there obviously would be no outflow to the stream on the property.  Following the Yeshiva’s receipt of this amended Approval the Yeshiva developed a complete set of engineering plans for connection of the Yeshiva to the existing force main at Lafayette and Ridge Street and the construction of the on-site pump station.  The Yeshiva’s consulting engineer, Dan Ciarcia, has been working with your staff to finalize these plans which we now believe are in final form.  Once the Yeshiva receives approval for these plans from the Town it will submit them to the County Department of Health for its review and approval at which time the project will be put out to bid for construction.  We are pleased that in the interim, a number of upgrades and improvements have been made to the Yeshiva including the demolition of the old Dodge City building.  I would note that we were are also before your Board last fall pursuant to a condition of the Special Permit that we report to you on a regular basis and confirm that there were no outstanding violations.  This was confirmed by the Town’s Code Enforcement Officer, Ken Hoch, and as well the Town Fire Inspector, Holly Haight, confirmed that in October that there were no fire code violations and she also confirmed that the student population in October was 200 students.  The Yeshiva’s executive director, Mr. Rothberg has confirmed that number.  As you will recall, also the Fire Inspector confirmed that the maximum headcount at the Yeshiva is 214.  According, we respectfully request that your Board process this request for renewal.  As your Board is aware, a Special Permit renewal like this is a type II action under SEQRA and as you’re also aware, the case will also indicate that a Permit renewal of this sort should be granted without unduly burdening the applicant.  I thank the Board for its attention.  I would be happy to answer any questions the Board may have at this time.  We understand that hearing’s not a necessary requirement but it is your Board’s desire to have one we’d request that it’d be scheduled for March.  Again, we’d be willing to work with staff to answer any questions your Board may have.
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I’m not certain – I don’t have any questions.  I believe at the work session members of the Board did have an opportunity to speak on this matter and pretty much has ceded to your request to have a meeting – a public hearing in March.  We wouldn’t ordinarily have it in April but because of the religious holidays that would affect you, you’ve asked that we have it in March so the Board has agreed to do so and we will consequently set the public hearing for the March 5th meeting.  This is a Special Permit hearing.  At that public hearing the public will have an opportunity to come in and to discuss or support or talk about issues that still remain as far as they’re concerned, so you need to expect that as well as part of these proceedings.  Is there anyone who still has a question or concern on this?

Mr. Peter Daly stated Madame Chair I move that we schedule a public hearing on this Special Permit application for the March 5th meeting.

Seconded.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated on the question, I am working on a review memo.  The review memo will be done as soon as Ed says it’s okay the next couple of days.  I think Ed, as we discussed, the review memo once again is sort of a recitation of facts like Mr. Richmond did and there’s not a lot of new information but you’ll get that review memo so will the applicant prior to the public hearing.

With all in favor saying "aye." 

PB 2-13      b. 
Application of Earthcon Equipment and Realty Inc. for Site Development Plan approval and a Wetland Permit for a garden supply center located at 2279 Crompond Road (Route 202) as shown on a drawing entitled “Site Plan, Prepared for Earthcon Equipment and Realty Inc.” prepared by Ciarcia Engineering, P.C. dated October 29, 2012 (see prior PB 5-07).

Mr. Dan Ciarcia stated this application had previously been presented to the Board by our prior applicant being Bill Volz.  They had proposed this site for a parking of new cars as storage of their inventory.  That never came to be.  They did need it for that but as their Site Plan was approved and the improvements associated with that Site Plan Approval has essentially all been implemented.  There’s fencing up, there’s been fill, there’s been new curb cuts that were approved by DOT.  We’re returning to you with a Site Plan on the same property that really, essentially doesn’t really contemplate disturbing any areas that weren’t previously disturbed as part of the prior application.  We’re really here to show you this use which is the garden supply center which we discussed with staff and they wanted to make sure that the use we had contemplated here was permitted in the HC zone and in order to do that we appeared before the Zoning Board to get an Interpretation to determine if in fact the use we were proposing was permissible in this zoning district and they agreed that our use was allowable in the HC zone.  With that determination in hand, we’re before this Board now to – I think it’s being considered a new Site Plan, although I suppose you could consider it an amendment to what was previously approved and that we’re really not making any alterations so-to-speak to curb cuts and things like that, it’s really putting in the equipment to operate the garden supply center.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I believe that there were a few concerns expressed at our work session about the nature of the site in terms of the way you planned it.  I know that there were one or two members had some concern about the number of concrete dividers you have for storage – what is that, for storage?  What is it for?

Mr. Ciarcia stated this type of operation buys materials in bulk unlike with larger projects, instead of say go into Home Depot where you buy a bag of mulch and maybe a bag of stone, these are larger quantities.  They’re delivered in bulk and these bins are set up just to segregate the materials and also because the materials typically are loaded into your pick-up truck or a larger vehicle using a front-end loader you need something so that when the bucket moves into the bin it has enough support so they can push the aggregate or the mulch or whatever’s in the particular bin into the bucket to load it.  The number of them really is a function of the variety of products they would be selling.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated but in addition to that, you want to have top soil and mulch sitting in the middle of the property as well, not in the bins?

Mr. Ciarcia responded it’s just that typically it’s a high volume product and…

Mr. Steven Kessler stated I just say that because you mentioned the mulch going into the bins but the plan shows that in the middle of the property.

Mr. Ciarcia responded I misspoke, really most of the bins will be sand, all varieties of sand; you have the finer sand for laying pavers, the coarser sand for making concrete, all different size aggregates, for landscaping you have even different type of stones; smooth stone called river-run that some people use in landscaping.  So, it’s all these types of materials that would be delivered in bulk.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated looking at it I think there needs to be some sort of enclosure for those two aspects: the top soil and the mulch.  You expect people to come in in the middle of the property you’re going to have a pile of mulch.  People are going to drive in and go to the sales trailer you have here, is that how you do this?  But, staff will review this and I’m sure we’ll have more comments.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder asked who are the customers?

Mr. Ciarcia responded I think it’s going to be both landscapers and people who – typically you get somebody who has a pick-up truck that doesn’t want to go to Home Depot and buy 20 bags of mulch, they can come here, they get loaded with and have it dumped into the bed of their pick-up truck.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated so the types of traffic will be different than under the originally approved plan wouldn’t it?  You’d have more trucks coming in as opposed to just people in cars for example?
Mr. Ciarcia responded well, it’s a completely different operation.  Those cars really inventory so it would be the arrival of a car carrier, the unloading process and then I guess really on-demand as the dealership would have needed to tap into that inventory and get it prepped for sale.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder asked but this would be more vehicles coming in than before?

Mr. Ciarcia responded that’s true, yes.

Mr. Robert Foley asked are you currently operating in there?  Is Earthcon currently operating or their doing prep work or what? 

Mr. Ciarcia responded I don’t believe anything’s going on there.  Perhaps there’s a vehicle stored there or something but…

Mr. Robert Foley stated I saw a medium-sized Earthcon truck pulling out of there onto 202 the other day but they may have been doing preparation.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated Earthcon though is owned by the same person that’s always owned the property, Mr. Fraioli, it’s his son so I believe, ever since the Volz deal fell through the site is a flat sort of parking area and Mr. Fraioli’s son who is now the owner was in a lot of times trying to figure out what type of use could be used there so I wouldn’t be surprised if he wasn’t parking one or two of his vehicles there now.

Mr. Robert Foley stated they had the logo on the door.  What Steve was pointing out is there an assembly of order if this is going to be a pretty busy place, I guess you’re hoping for that, as far as safe entrance and exit onto 202, we’ll all do this in the review?

Mr. Steven Kessler and Mr. Chris Kehoe responded yes.

Mr. Robert Foley stated and then some type of a way in and out, you know if you have a lot of trucks coming in at the same time.

Mr. Ciarcia stated the curb cuts are already there and have been approved by DOT.  In fact, part of the prior Site Plan; curbing went in, landscaping and all that stuff has been installed.

Mr. Robert Foley stated but I wasn’t sure the original use was going to be as busy as this one perhaps.  I mean, internally also, trucks on your site itself coming in, turning, backing up, whatever…

Mr. Steven Kessler stated and Chris, when you do your review memorandum with those two piles in the middle, also look at – I don’t know what size trucks are going to be delivering this material but just make sure there’s enough room there.

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded Ed has a standard comment, I’m sure, about turning radii and he has templates and things and we’ll put a comment there to make sure that – to get an understanding of what size truck can easily maneuver through there.

Mr. Ciarcia stated the other thing with the nature of the beast too is that if it doesn’t work, it’s just a pile, you shift it over a little bit or shape it up because as part of the operation there’d be a front end loader so things can be adjusted as necessary so that the plan works.  It’s obviously to the owner’s advantage to have the site be functional.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated absolutely.

Mr. Ciarcia stated but the point being that these are not hard, concrete curbs or anything that they can’t be moved in an hour.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated and as briefly discussed I think at the work session we are going to make them get a new Wetland Permit even though the site is totally disturbed and flattened that different materials and different activities might be happening in the wetland buffer, not saying they’re any worse than parking 58 used cars but he’ll have to apply for a new Wetland Permit.

Mr. Robert Foley stated and also the water course is off your property, it’s in parcel C behind the stream so there wouldn’t be any leeching of any materials into that.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated we’ll have to talk about it as a staff but maybe our wetland consultant needs to take another look at it just to make sure that storing that type of material in the buffer doesn’t present any different challenges.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I think that might be a very good idea.  I’m personally concerned with the layout here and how things are really organized or not really organized very well.  The sense of it as you look at it is that it could be quite unattractive as you pass through with all these things that are piled in the middle of the lot there and lots of concrete.  I don’t know how visible this layout is going to be to people passing by.  

Mr. Ciarcia stated it’s an open area so there really isn’t a lot of hiding it from the road but things could be done to at least screen the bins somewhat so we work with staff and try to see if there’s a way we can address that concern.

Mr. Robert Foley stated we’ll see it anyway coming down the hill going east.

Mr. Ciarcia stated it’s pretty wide open where the lot sits. 

Mr. Robert Foley stated my main concern would be the safety in and out with the volume of trucks and the types, especially trying to make a left turn.

Mr. Ciarcia stated it’s in a location where there is good sight distance so it shouldn’t be…

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we’re going to refer this back and we’ll get additional information.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated Madame Chairman I move that we refer this back to staff for a review memorandum.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 



*



*



*

ADJOURNMENT

Mr. Peter Daly stated Madame Chair I move that we adjourn until March.

Seconded.



*



*



*

Next Meeting: TUESDAY, MARCH 5, 2013

I, SYLVIE MADDALENA, a Transcriptionist for the Town of Cortlandt as a subcontractor, do hereby certify that the information provided in this document is an accurate representation of the Planning Board meeting minutes to the best of my ability.
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SYLVIE MADDALENA

Dated: March 5, 2013
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